
11 February 2021 

Request for Official Information responded to under the Local Government and Official 
Information and Meetings Act 1987 (LGOIMA) – reference: 7903937 (OIR 2021-161) 

I refer to your information request we received on 15 January 2021 for the following: 

Please can you add some further information regarding the Signed planners report for 
the building extention that has commenced (re Bluegum Reserve): 

1. The report refers to a childcare center on the southern side of the hall- are you aware
this is a residential property that is now a home with residents?

Yes, we are aware.

2. Is the boardroom going to be 30m2 or 32m2 as the report has both these
measurements referenced.

The approved resource consent plans show the boardroom will be 32m2 in area. Please refer 
to the attached decision and approved plans for resource consent RM150214.   

3. The total square meter amount of land that is no longer reserve (including current
hall and perimeters, the new extention in question and the existing carpark area).

What is the limit of land that is allowed to be utilized, of this DOC reserve? I am
concerned there will be more man made structure than actual reserve by the time
this is finished.

The total reserve area including structures is 3,581m2. There is no limit on the amount of land 
in a reserve that can be granted a concession or lease under section 59(A) of the Reserves 
Act 1977, which is the section of the Act in which this lease was granted under. 

Under the Proposed District Plan (PDP), current planning requirements, within the Open 
Space (Local Park) Zone the maximum area coverage for any new building or addition shall 
not exceed 5% and the maximum gross floor area shall not exceed 100m2. If a new proposal 
does not meet these coverage standards, then resource consent would be required.  
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4. The Report says the extention will have minimum effects on the environment.

a) What consideration into the effects on the immediate neighbours were taken into
account, because I can't seem to find any reference in the report, except a
parking reference.

b) On what grounds did the council decide that this planners report did not warrant
notifying the neighbours?

Sections 9 and 10 of the planner’s report provide an explanation of why the resource consent 
was processed on a non-notified basis and also provides an assessment of the effects upon 
the surrounding environment.   

c) Where in the report is the effects on the neighbours, considered or even touched
on?

Section 9 of the planner’s report provides an assessment of the potential effects upon the 
surrounding environment. It concludes ‘the potential adverse effects of the additions on the 
surrounding environment will be less than minor’. Please refer to the attached copy of the 
planner’s report.    

5. With regards to the parking reference, the hall is short 10 parking spaces now for
the size of extention, according to the planners report. The trust are expecting
business to increase with these new improvements - they are hiring an events
manager for this purpose. Also they had to show how they would increase revenue
before they started raising funds. The report says the extention does not expect an
increase in patronage, this is incorrect.

a) Should the council not be expecting even more congestion and parking issues
on the surrounding streets than we currently have now that they are also 10
more parking spaces short? As I explained, already we have major concerns
when they have the large Lions and Rotary meetings, with cars in every possible
parking space, which sometimes causes issues with the extra cars parking on
the road from the 2 nearby motels.

Section 9 of the planner’s report provides an assessment against the traffic safety and car 
parking effects. The proposal was assessed by Council’s Transport Engineer and he 
concluded ‘parking can be accommodated within the existing car parking area or within areas 
of roadside parking without causing safety or capacity issues’.  

6. As the trust have identified a boardroom that will be utilised for meetings and
functions, does the Trust intend to have patrons consuming alcohol? Neighbours
have grave concerns for a park, next door to what may effectively be a premise
serving alcohol.

The Trust currently applies for a special liquor licence for each event in which they desire one. 
Their premises are also available for hire for functions, and in this case it is the hirer’s 
responsibility to apply for a special liquor licence if desired. Each special liquor licence 
application is assessed by Council’s Environmental Health team and issued subject to a set 
of conditions. Therefore, we expect this scenario would continue. 

a) Original plans were for an outside beer garden- has this effectively been
extended into the new indoor area?

Resource consent has not been granted for a beer garden. 



b) We are also concerned that the zoning of this area, zoned residential, has been
overlooked- with the motel extending into the house next door on one end of
Bluegum (with or without consent??) and now the Hall extending it's area and
on the other side.

The character and amenity effects upon the surrounding environment were assessed in the 
planner’s report. The site, 45 Ocean Road, is zoned Open Space and the report states that 
the District Plan anticipates the use of Open Space - zoned sites by the community.    

c) We are concerned about noise issues, parking issues and our quite enjoyment
of our properties. We already have issues with people being under the influence
of alcohol coming from the TAB, the neighbouring motels and from the general
beach area.

Any complaints about noise or other related matters can be reported to Council at the time 
they are happening so a Compliance Officer can attend to assess.  

7. Yes we would like to take you up on your offer of pegging out the area that the new
extention will occupy. As you said, until it is pegged out it is not possible to see the
size.

a) When will this be taking place as we would like to take pictures and have it
viewed by the community for comment.

We can arrange a time to meet with you to do this. Please email 
parks.recreation@kapiticoast.govt.nz so we can schedule a time that suits everyone.  

8. As I tried to explain when we were at the reserve, neighbours were made aware only
of the 2015 application for the larger development with beer garden, which we
believed, did not get approved. Since 2015 there has been no communication with
neighbours and the immediate community, that the plans were scaled back, but still
the land area was increasing going forward with the 2018 hall lease renewal. I only
found out from my neighbour (who subsequently was driven out of his home by this
drama!) who kept a constant eye on the trust and their intentions to take more of
the Reserve. Other neighbours who this will effect had no idea and are also very
unhappy about what this means for their quiet enjoyment of their properties. We
believe that increasing the building size and intended purpose of the Hall, will
directly have an impact on the surrounding neighbours and we should have been
made aware of the increased land with the renewal of the lease and at the very
minimum, consulted by the council to see how this would impact our lives living
here. As far as everyone knew, the proposal for more land had been denied. Thats
the information we had been given.

a) Why were neighbours not consulted in 2018, and invited to make submissions?
There were more submissions for the changes than against, as the trust had
knowledge in order to get submissions in support- neighbours had No
knowledge supplied to them and no idea.

As per a requirement of the Reserves Act 1977, the proposed lease of reserve land was 
publicly notified in October and November 2018 being advertised in the Kapiti Observer and 
on Council’s website under the “Have your say” section. This is the means in which residents 
were invited to make submissions. As you yourself made a submission at this time, this 
indicates that you did have knowledge of the ability to make a submission.  
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You were also invited to speak to your submission at the Council meeting of Thursday 14 
March 2019 however from the meeting minutes it appears you did not do so.  

b) Why was it decided it would be non- notifiable to those who it will most effected
by the changes on a daily basis, not to mention, while construction takes place?

The planner’s report provides information and justification on why the application was 
processed on a non-notified basis.  

9. The reason neighbours were so upset about the last plans, was because it would
bring liquor into our residential area and the impact this would have on us, our
properties and our children playing in the park that occupies the same reserve.

a) Is this not a residential area?

The subject site, 45 Ocean Road, is zoned Open Space under the Operative and Proposed 
District Plans.  

b) On what grounds did the council decide that residents would not be impacted
and did not warrant notification?

The planner’s report provides information and justification on why the application was 
processed on a non-notified basis.  

c) How do we place a grievance against this council process/resource
management?

If you disagree with the notification decision that Council has made as part of the resource 
consent process, you can lodge a judicial review with the High Court. Below is a link to “An 
everyday guide: Resolving Resource Management Act concerns” issued by the Ministry for 
the Environment. This guide provides information on this process.  

An everyday guide: Resolving Resource Management Act concerns | Ministry for the 
Environment (mfe.govt.nz) 

d) Or who do we talk to now, that we have identified we do not agree with the
management of this project?

It is recommended that you seek your own legal advice or speak to an independent planning 
consultant before proceeding with a judicial review.    

e) Is there someone above the planners that we can talk with please.

Vijay Soma, Resource Consents and Compliance Manager has provided input into this 
response and has reviewed the decision. A judicial review is the legislative process which 
would need to be followed if you disagree with the way that Council has conducted an RMA 
process.   

f) Or do we take this to a local MP?

Council staff cannot provide advice on whether you should speak to your local MP regarding 
this issue. Please refer to the information above regarding judicial review if you disagree with 
the way that Council has conducted an RMA process.     

https://www.mfe.govt.nz/node/16384
https://www.mfe.govt.nz/node/16384


g) We believe a review of the decision that was made about this extention in a DOC
reserve needs review on the grounds of its size and around the issue of
Notified/Non notified neighbours.

Please see response to question 9(e) above. 

h) We also believe the impact on the immediate community has not been a
consideration in this planners review, as there is no mention of the impact on us
in this review.

Please see the planners report and response to question 9(e) above. 

10. I'd also like to point out that the reserve is not being upkept to the standard that it
should be. It was said this is not a highly utilised park by Roy Opie- The grass has
been allowed to grow so long, that playing in the park has been difficult for the
children.

a) Has this perhaps been done on purpose to discourage children and families
from visiting this park? Local children enjoy this park daily and took it upon
themselves to mow the lawn so that they could play there again (see attached
photos).

I can assure you the grass has not been allowed to grow long purposefully at this location. 
This reserve is no different to others in that we have had challenging weather patterns in 
recent months. The extra rain has meant the grass in the district has continued to grow quickly 
and this has been compounded by the fact the mowing team have not been able to get out 
and mow in the inclement weather.  

At this time of the year we typically would have had a “burn off” of the grass, with grass growth 
significantly reduced and our staff can swap the mowers for weed eaters, secateurs and saws 
to undertake extra maintenance in the district. This has not been able to happen, and only 
now with this more recent bout of prolonged hot weather (excluding the weather around 19-
21 January) have we been able to get on top of the mowing again throughout the District. 

b) Please check the schedule for upkeep of the Bluegum Reserve, as it appears it
is not mowed as regularly as other parks we visit.

Please refer to the response in question 10(a) above. 

Yours sincerely 

James Jefferson Darryn Grant 
Group Manager Regulatory Services  Acting Group Manager Place and Space 
Te Kaihautū Ratonga Whakaritenga  Te Kaihautū Takiwā, Waahi hoki 




























































